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Mountain Stamp Show.  Bring a Show and 
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By Bill German 

It is spring.  It is time to wander once more.  
The mountain roads closed for the winter will soon 
be open again.  It is time to go to those post office 
sites.   

In this issue of the Historian I take you to 
several sites of the same post office (although the 
roads were open in the winter).  Ladore / Lodore 
moved often.  The movements of this ranch post 
office are tracked through post office site reports, 
Postal Bulletins, satellite images and maps.   

Postal Bulletins, available through the 
website www.uspostalbulletins.com/, contain every 
Postal Bulletin from the beginning in 1880 through 
July 2016.  USPS.com has 2001 forward.  Prior to 
World War II the Postal Bulletin was a near daily 
report on changes involving all aspects of the post 
office such as establishments and discontinuances, 
postmaster appointments, location moves, star route 
changes and much more.   

This area of Colorado is one of the few areas 
that I have not wandered into  There is much to see in 

this “barren” landscape.  I am wanting to make a trip 
there. 

Where have you not wandered to?  Make 
plans, take a trip, wander, tell us about your 
adventure and discoveries. 
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By Tonny Van Loij 

Some parts of the country may enjoy warm or 
crazy weather, enjoy. Here in Denver (on the day I 
write this in late April), it’s wet.  Yesterday, it started 
raining and I mean raining.  This morning on my way 
to the Philatelic Library, it started snowing like crazy.  
Luckily, it does not stick, all water and inches of that. 

Enough of that, time to start attending stamp 
shows.  Here in Denver, we have our annual show 
coming up, Rocky Mountain Stamp Show.  It will be 
Memorial Day Weekend, May 24-25-26, 2024.  The 
Colorado Postal History Society will have their 
annual meeting on Saturday May 25, 2024 at 1pm.  
The last two years, after COVID, we have had a very 
good turnout.  Hope we will do the same this year. 

A couple announcements: most of you know 
that Andy Murin passed away last year.  CPHS and 
RMPL received some materials that can be sold to 

the members.  The proceeds will go to the publishing 
fund.  Our member Steve Morehead has been 
working diligently for many years to make the 
encyclopedia available on flash drive.  I know that he 
has dipped in his pockets over the years doing that.  
So, we will refund him from some of the proceeds.  
There are about 100 covers, some average, some 
good and will be for sale, first come, first served and 
for a fair price.  There are also many covers, 
everyday material, which will be sold for a donation 
to the club.  There are also, still, covers left, from the 
Donald Beuthel collection.  Please, if interested, 
make an offer. 

We need to sell that because it takes up a lot 
of space at the library.  Hopefully we see a lot of you 
at the show.  If not, let us know how we are doing, if 
there is something you like to see changed, whatever. 

All the best and stay healthy. 

  

Steve Morehead 
 

BUYS, TRADES,  
COLLECTS 
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Tracking a Post Office’s Moves 

By Bill German 

All post offices that remain open for any 
length of time move from one location to another.  
Historically, the location of the post office was 
provided by the postmaster.  It was common for a 
post office location to change whenever a new 
postmaster was appointed resulting in moves often.  
This practice has not been the case for a long time as 
the Postal Service now owns or leases the post office 
building. 

Brown’s Park, which straddles the Colorado-
Utah border is a remote sagebrush covered region 
that once was a hideout for outlaws.  Butch Cassidy 

would hide out there while trying to lay low.  
However, it wasn’t void of residents.  Brown’s Park 
(in Butch’s day it was known as Brown’s Hole) had 
cattle ranches.  Cattle ranchers needed (and need) 
postal services like everyone else.  To serve that need 
a ranch would serve as the post office for the area 
ranches.  Often, the rancher would serve as the 
postmaster.  However, postmasters changed more 
often than post office locations, so it was not always 
the case where the ranch owner was the postmaster. 

Ladore / Lodore in Brown’s Park area of 
Moffat County is a classic example of a ranch post 
office.  We can trace the movements through post 
office site location reports and Postal Bulletins. 

The post office site report for Ladore when Charles B. Sears applied for the office.  A site report is submitted upon application, 
relocation of the post office or whenever the Post Office Department felt it needed an updated report from every post office.  
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Mr. Sears dated the application 
April 30, 1888.  The application 
dated receipt (above) was June 
11, 1888. 

Shown are the parts of the report that give us information to location of the post office.  The first line says the post office will be in 
the southeast quarter of Section 18, Township 10 north, Range 102 west in the county of Routt, state of Colorado.  Moffat 
County did not exist until 1911.  At that time Routt County encompassed all of current Routt and Moffat Counties.  The next 
lines go on to say the proposed post office will be on contract route 38124 as an extension of that route (not on it somewhere 
already) 45 miles from Maybell. 

Lower on the first page of the 
report that the most prominent 
river in the area is the Green 
River and it is two miles north 
of said river.  The nearest creek 
is Cove Creek and that it is on 
the creek.  The nearest railroad 
in is at Rock Springs, 
Wyoming, 80 miles away. 

The second page of the site 
location report, interestingly 
dated August 9, 1889, reiterates 
the Ladore Post Office is in 
Township 10 north, Range 102 
west but adds the 6th Principal 
Meridian.  A hand drawn map 
of its location shows the Green 
River, the proposed contract 
route, a nearby spring and two 
creeks (Cove, which stated 
earlier it is on and another creek 
whose name is undecipherable). 
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The 1954 Lodore School Quadrangle from the United State Geological Survey (USGS) shows the sections, the spring some non-
labeled creeks and the Green River.  The red outline is the southeast quarter of Section 18. Comparing the bend in the Green 
River, the spring labeled in the USGS map and the creeks we can surmise that the post office was somewhere near the pin.  
However, the hand drawn map shows Cove Creek with a bend that is flowing from the spring.  That matches the bend in the 
creek south of the site saying Sterling Place.  So, Section 18 is wrong in the report or the post office wasn’t on that unlabeled 
creek coming out of the spring. 

 

 

Aerial view showing the same 
southeast quarter of Section 18. 
 
Coordinates of the pin are in 
traditional degrees, minutes, 
seconds are  

40°49'31.0"N  
108°54'04.2"W  

and in modern decimal 

40.82529, -108.90116.  

After a careful look at satellite images and street view on 
Google maps, the only indication that any thing 
resembling a post office was in the vicinity (pin is at the 
coordinates given previously in Section 18) is the small 
box shape in the lower left corner of the image at left 
pointed to by the arrow.  Given that road lanes are 12 feet 
wide this box may be 8 feet by 14 feet.  A post office size 
perhaps, but it could have been a cabin, a pen or 
anything, or nothing at all. 
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Even though the post office site report was dated 
as received June 11, 1888, the official establishment of 
the Ladore post office was nearly a year later on June 3, 
1889.  Just six months later on January 8, 1890, Amos 

H. Bassett became postmaster.  On 
August 4, 1900 the office of 
postmaster went to Elizabeth A. 
Blair, as noted in Postal Bulletin 
#6313 dated November 10, 1900.  
There was also a notice that the 

Ladore Post Office moved five miles 
west.  There is no matching post office 

site report.  Where was this location five 
miles west?  Assuming modern highway 318 was the 
post road used by the star route, five miles west via the 
road puts it somewhere northwest in Section 4 or 5 of 
T10N R103W.  As you can see, there is no indication of 
anything being there.  Even directly west would put it in 
Section 17 and on the other side of the Green River, a 
difficult proposition at best.  According to Postal 
Bulletin #6600 the Ladore Post Office moved back east 
six miles on October 25, 1901, a mile further than when 
it moved west.  Could that mile further be Sterling Place 
on the map on the previous page? 

On March 24, 1904 the postmaster reverted back to the Bassett 
family with Elbert 
H. Bassett.  The 
final postmaster 
change before the 
next known post 
office site report 
was Addie Miles 
who was appointed 
on October 17, 1904.  Again, there was another site change reported in 
Postal Bulletin #7658, April 14, 1905, this one two miles southeast. 

The next site report was dated April 30, 1908, twenty years to 
the day after Charles B. Sears first applied for a post office.  Bill Bauer 
found this one in his research and listed it in his chronology of the 
Ladore Post Office, but it is not in the grouping I find online at the 
National Archives Catalog (landing page for catalog: https://
catalog.archives.gov/id/608210, Moffatt County is https://
catalog.archives.gov/id/68248540, Ladore specifically is on pages 690 
through 698).  This report listed the location of the post office the same 
as the 1888 report with Charles B. Sears as proposed postmaster.  
Interesting that it listed Sears as “proposed” postmaster.  Was this 1908 
report a copy of the 1888 one and redated?  Did the post office close 
and reopen?  Did Mr. Sears become postmaster again 20 years after his 
first appointment?  There are no corresponding 
indications listed in any Postal Bulletin in 1908.   

However, dismissing the 1908 report and 
leaving the 1905 move in place makes all the 
subsequent movements not work.  So, either the 
1905 move did not happen or there was a move 
back to pre-1905 location not reported anywhere 
except with this 1908 site report. 

 

 

 

https://catalog.archives.gov/id/608210
https://catalog.archives.gov/id/608210
https://catalog.archives.gov/id/68248540
https://catalog.archives.gov/id/68248540
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Following the 1908 report, John H. Chew became 
postmaster on March 3, 1910 as seen in Postal Bulletin 
#9208 dated May 11, 1910 notice (above), which also 
contained a notice about a site change.  There is no 
corresponding site report.  The three miles south indicated 
will be reviewed shortly with the next site report. 

Elbert Bassett again was commissioned postmaster 
on November 20, 1912 recorded in Postal Bulletin #9982.  
This coincides with a move back northeast three miles 
found in the same Bulletin (right). 

Willa P. McClure on April 14, 1914 and Francis 
M. Willis on January 30, 1915 are appointed postmaster.  
Then there is a curiosity.  Postal Bulletin 
#10875, October 26, 1915, listed Ladore 
as discontinued effective October 30, 
1915, which has not been known before.  
Then in Postal Bulletin #11086, July 6, 
1916, shows Ladore as re-established.  

This leads us to our next online 
post office site report signed on December 
30, 1915 by Willa B. McClure and 
handwritten as received January 1916, 
shown at right.  Notice the word 
“Applicant” on the site report and that her 
initial is now correct with a B. 
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This is the first confirmed site report move of the Ladore 
Post Office.  It was moved to the northwest quarter of 
Section 34, Township 10 north, Range 102 west of the 6th 
principal meridian (but drawn in the northeast quarter).  It 
was six miles east of the Green River, a mile north of 
Vermillion Creek. 
 
Below a tracing from Ladore.  All tracings in the Colorado 
Postal Encyclopedia are of markings before this move.  
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Currently, there is a ranch located at the blue pin (40°47'09.2"N 108°51'05.1"W or 40.78571, -108.85147).  That ranch was 
probably there 108 years ago when the post office moved to the location described in the 1915/16 site report, which makes it quite 
likely the location of the post office that Willa B. McClure applied for. 

Something to note is the Bassett Cemetery located at the bottom of the map.  There were a couple of Bassetts as postmaster before 
this site report was filed.  Was the post office at this location before 1915?  I believe so, but not by a Bassett.  John Chew moved 
the post office three miles south, which fits this location.  Curiously, Elbert Bassett moved it back three miles northeast in 1912.  I 
believe a Bassett branch of the family lived at Sterling Place.  There is a ranch just to the southeast of the Bassett Cemetery.  The 
ranch and cemetery are separated by farm fields.  The road that leads to the Bassett Cemetery comes from the ranch identified at 
the likely spot of the post office.  A search of property ownership in Moffatt County to see if there is any family connection shows 
the post office ranch (actually the entire northwest quarter section) as owned by the Blevins Family Trust.  The ranch across the 
fields is currently owned by William D. Miller and previously owned by Jessie L. Rowley.  The land where the cemetery is (and 
the northern half of the fields) is owned by the Ann B. Willis Estate, care of Sam C. Bassett, Jr.  Willis was the name of the 
postmaster in 1915 before the reported closure.  
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Mrs. Willa B. Eccles is listed as the next postmaster after the 
move.  This is a name change after a marriage.  The next site 
report indicated a move in May 1922 two miles east of 
previous location into Section 2 (the northeast quarter of the 
southwest quarter) Township 9N, Range 102W.  (From here 
on site reports and Postal Bulletins agree.)  This nearly 
matches with a ranch presently owned by Rancho Greco 
Ltd., a corporate ranch that has several properties in Moffat 
County.  Section 2 is southeast of Section 34.  Note that E.C. 
Cox signed the site report.  He was officially appointed acting postmaster on June 7, 1922, two days before date stamp, and 
appointed July 15, 1922.  Also note that the Bassett connection is present with Bassett reservoir #2. 
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In November 1922, Edward Cox, the postmaster appointed a few months 
earlier in July, petitioned for the post office to move.  Date stamped received 
on December 12, 1922, the post office was to move five miles northwest to the 
northeast quarter of Section 17 Township 10N Range 102W.  This is very 
close to where Ladore first operated (red pin next page).  

Strangely, Mr. Cox’s hand drawn map is off (top map below), unless it is 
rotated 90° counterclockwise to orient to north at top (bottom map below).  It 
shows the post office on a side road off the main road.  However, he shows 
Sections 17 and 18 correctly positioned before rotation. 

This is the first time in the site 
reports that we also get an inkling of 
future events with the handwritten 
notation (far right) of name change in 
April 1924 on the first page (top).  
These notes can be found in more site 
reports after this date. 
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The northeast quarter is shown as the gold box in the 
images at right.  I question the northeast quarter.  It is 
hilly and is off the main road quite a bit with no paths 
leading to the area, not to say there wasn’t one a hundred 
years ago.  In the southwest quarter, however, there is a 
ranch site called Sterling Place (gold pin on the only 
building that looks like it could be a house, 40°49'12.6"N 
108°53'30.9"W or 40.820158, -108.891921).  There is a 
road leading up to it and away just as Mr. Cox shows in 
his drawing.  He also states the post office is one and half 
miles northeast of the Green River (measured at 1.75 
miles using Google Maps) and two miles northwest of 
Vermilion Creek (2.79 miles using Google Maps).  
Finally, a property map (bottom right) of Moffat County 
shows this ranch being split by the section boundary (the 
heavier dashed line through the center).  Given all this 
evidence, I, as did Bill Bauer, believe Sterling Place to be 
the site of the December 1922 move.  I believe Sterling 
Place was the location of the Postal Bulletin-reported 
moves in 1901 and 1912 as well. 
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This site reports notes the 
name change to Lodore, which 
took effect April 1, 1924.  
Lodore comes from a poem by 
Robert Southey called How the 
Water Comes Down at Lodore. 

Edward Cox was still the 
postmaster at this point.  He 
still had his description as the 
northeast quarter, but should 
it read southwest?   His 
mileages to the Green River 
and Vermillion Creek were 
closer to what we discovered 
reviewing the December 1922 
report. 

Again, we have a clue to the 
future with the notation about 
Daggett County, Utah in 
1933. 

PMCC Museum Willett/Thompson Collection 

Right: the only known postmark from Lodore, a square cut from an envelope.  As it was space 
saving, this was common for collectors in the late 19th century and first half of the 20th century.  
While unfortunate the entire cover was not saved, without these cuts a number of only known 
markings would not exist. 
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E d w a r d  C o x 
remained postmaster 
until April 1, 1926 
when Robert I. 
Grounds became 
acting postmaster 
and appointed a 
m o n t h  l a t e r .  
Edward Cox took the 
reins again in 
J a n u a r y  1 9 2 7 .  
Florence Trevenen 
became postmaster 
on August 8, 1928.  
 
In August  or 
September 1929 
there was another 
move.  This one was 
five and half miles to 
the northwest to the 
southwest quarter of 

Section 35 Township 11 north 
Range 103 west.  Found in that 
quarter is an abandoned ranch 
named Spitzie Place (40°52'09.1"N 
108°56'58.3"W or 40.86919,                    
-108.94953).  Nothing remains at 
the site today. 
 
Fanny Callaway (or Calloway) is 
listed as becoming postmaster on 
September 7, 1929 in Postal 
Bulletin #15100.  This date is 
particularly interesting as the site 

report initiated by the 
USPOD for the move is 
dated August 27, 1929, 
s ig ned  by  Fanny 
Calloway on September 7 
and received stamped 
September 9.  The 
topography division 
stamped the document on 
September 20, 1929, the 
day after it took effect per 
Postal Bulletin #15103.   
 
If you note in Section 1 
T10N R103W there is a 
Calloway Place. 
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In March 1933 a petition was filed to 
move the Lodore Post Office 10 miles to 
the former site of the Bridgeport, Utah 
Post Office (40°52’57.5”N 109°

08’44.7”W or 40.882639, -109.14575). 
This is still within Browns Park.  It 
was received on May 19, 1933 by the 
Topography Department of the US 
Post Office Department.  According to 
the report the new location was on the 
same route as before, some 36 miles 
from the nearest post office on the same 
route. 
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Viewing the Postmaster Appointment records (landing page 
https://catalog.archives.gov/id/17027522, Daggett County 
https://catalog.archives.gov/id/78777939 and Lodore 
specifically https://catalog.archives.gov/id/78777939?
objectPage=4), the Lodore, Utah Post Office discontinued 
November 30, 1933, only six months after moving.  Just a 
few months later in February 1934, Mattie Taylor applied for 
a post office at the former Lodore, Utah site to be named 
Bridgeport, the location’s first post office name.   

Mattie Taylor filed another site report in 1938, probably 
mandated by the POD to all post offices as the form is a little 
different.  Still at the same location, this report gives details 
at to how remote the Bridgeport Post Office was.  Greystone, 
Colorado was by far the closest post office 39 miles (38.2 per 
1934 report).  Rock Springs, Wyoming was the next closest 
at 65 miles.  The nearest Utah post office was Manila some 
135 miles, but still within Daggett County.  

The Bridgeport, Utah Post Office, formerly Lodore, Colorado 
nee Ladore was discontinued May 31, 1940.  The final site is 
now part of the Browns Park National Wildlife Refuge. 

https://catalog.archives.gov/id/78777939
https://catalog.archives.gov/id/78777939?objectPage=4
https://catalog.archives.gov/id/78777939?objectPage=4

